Minutes of Community Task Force on NYU Development
Thursday, March 29, 12:00 – 2:00 p.m.

Presiding: Hon. Scott M. Stringer

In Attendance:  Hon. Rosie Mendez, Andrew Berman (Greenwich Village Society for Historic Preservation), Lee Grodin (representing City Council Speaker Christine Quinn), John Sexton (NYU), Lynne Brown (NYU), Will Haas (NYU), Christine Shakespeare (NYU), Lindsay Robbins (NYU), Alicia Hurley (NYU), Marlon Aranda (NYU), Daniella LaRocco (NYU), Lolita Jackson (Mayor’s CAU), Steve Herrick (Cooper Square Committee), Lori Mazor (NYU), Nily Rozic (representing Assemblymember Brian Kavanagh), Gregory Brender (representing Assemblymember Deborah Glick), Sayar Lonial (representing Council Member Alan Gerson), Paul Nagle (representing Council Member Alan Gerson), Jeffrey  Weinstein (NoHo Neighborhood Association), Eva Rippeteau (representing State Senator Martin Connor), Marty Algaze (representing State Senator Martin Connor), Myra Martin (250 Mercer), Leo Blackman (union Square Community Coalition), John Fout (Council Member Rosie Mendez), David McWater (Chair, Community Board 3), Martin Tessler (Greenwich Village Block Associations), Erin Drinkwater (representing Congressmember Jerrold Nadler), Kate Seely-Kirk (representing City Council Speaker Christine Quinn), Steve Jacobs (K. Backus Association – NYU), Karen Backus (KBA – NYU), Giorgio Bovenzi (NoHo Neighborhood Association), Zella Jones (NoHo Neighborhood Association), Adam Riff (representing State Senator Tom Duane), Marilyn Geiser (NoHo Neighborhood Association), Sean Sweeney (SoHo Alliance), Maria Passanante-Derr (Chair, Community Board 2).
The meeting was called to order by Manhattan Borough President Scott Stringer.  Attendees introduced themselves, and Mr. Stringer called upon Lynne Brown to introduce an NYU presentation about the past and present growth of the university.

Ms. Lori Mazor gave a brief presentation about the history and future of the increase of the student body, university property, and academic development.  Each attendee received a paper copy of the presentation.

John Sexton reported on the vision of the growth of the university, articulating that much of the university’s growth has been inductive and there has been no strategic plan.  He stated that NYU believes that the community must be a part of the planning process.  He then informed the group that NYU provides 96 square feet per student, which is significantly less than other top tier universities, and that NYU must expand.  He described the need to have top educational institutions for New York City to maintain its status as +an intellectual and cultural center. 
Mr. Stringer thanked Mr. Sexton and opened the discussion to the task force.  

Martin Tessler inquired about whether the design teams will have marching orders regarding a policy on the utilization of the community facilities bonus.
Mr. Sexton responded that the pursuing community facilities bonus does not have to be an axiom.
Andrew Berman inquired about support from NYU in the designation of a South Village Historic District, articulating that NYU said they would support the initiative, but later withdrew their support.

Lynne Brown of NYU responded that the university wrote letters of support.

Mr. Berman replied that their correspondence did not articulate support for the designation of the South Village Historic Village.

Ms. Brown said that they would provide copes if their correspondence on the matter.

Mr. Berman distributed copies of a letter from the Greenwich Village Society for Historic Preservation that expressed their position on the issue.
Maria Passanante-Derr informed the task force that Community Board 2 would be addressed the South Village Historic District in April, and invited the community to participate in the discussion.

Mr. Weinstein asked if it would be possible to instill a moratorium on NYU development until a strategic plan was created, and further inquired about the goals of the university.

Mr. Sexton stated that the university could not apply a moratorium due to on-going projects, such as the co-generation facility, and said they one goal is to examine which populations will grow.  According to a transition report, student growth has peaked, but faculty growth is more complex and growing.
Mr. Stringer asked NYU if they could give a presentation about current projects at the next meeting.

Ms. Brown responded that there are architectural plans for the co-generation facility, and there are plans to develop the site at 383 Lafayette Street, also known as the former Tower Video site.

Mr. Sexton added that leasing properties is different than new construction.  NYU must move quickly in a lease negotiation, which is not the case for construction.

Ms. Brown added that the content of the building matters, such as meeting spaces for students to work on projects.

Kate Seely-Kirk said that there are space constraints that come with urban universities, and added that NYU should be willing to respect that limitation and accept that there will be less space for student gathering space than other universities.

Mr. Sexton replied that NYU is attempting to create a sense of community for students.
Ms. Seely-Kirk warned against sending a contradictory message to incoming freshman about the constraints on space in an urban setting. 

Paul Nagle inquired about community sustainability and whether the university requires faculty to vacate university housing once they retire.

Mr. Sexton replied that the university assists faculty in finding alternative housing once they are no longer affiliated with NYU.

Leo Blackman stated that the need for green space was not included in the guiding principles, and added that crowded parks such as Union Square and Washington Square Park are their only green spaces in the community.
Mr. Sexton responded that the need for green space would be added to the guiding principles.

David McWater made on observation that NYU’s status as a school that draws students from across the country is shutting out low-income and commuter students from the New York City area.  He then inquired about the impact if NYU shrinks in size.
Mr. Sexton replied that NYU has the largest number of students that are eligible for Pell grants.
Lolita Jackson asked if NYU was planning a capital campaign, and inquired whether the NYU trustee committee knew about the community task force on NYU development.  She noted that there are two committees, the real estate and government affairs committees, which are relevant to the work of the task force.
Mr. Sexton responded that NYU was conducting a capital campaign and that the trustee committee knew about the task force.  He added that NYU would bring the two committees to a task force meeting.
Gregory Brender suggested that when NYU is in a dialogue with the community, they should try to bring alternatives to the discussion.
Mr. Stringer confirmed the status of future meetings, including a confirmation that NYU would bring the selected planning team to the next task force meeting, the St. Ann’s construction meeting, and a 383 Lafayette Street meeting.  In addition, NYU confirmed the provision of data, per Steve Herrick’s request.
The meeting was adjourned.
